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USEFUL NUMBERS 
 
EMERGENCY SERVICES 
 
DOCTORS 
DURRINGTON Avon Valley Practice Surgery  01980 652378  
DURRINGTON Cross Plains Surgery    01980 652221  
UPAVON  Avon Valley Practice Surgery, Fairfield 01980 630221 
 

HOSPITAL 
 

SALISBURY DISTRICT HOSPITAL    01722 336262 
  
POLICE 
 

POLICE  101     
 

OTHERS  
 

ELECTRICITY    105 
ENVIRONMENTAL AGENCY  0800 80 70 60     
FLOOD LINE     0345 988 1188  
GAS      0800 111 999   
PLAINWATCH    01980 674700    
  
DURRINTON LINK 
 

LINK (Durrington & District)   01980 594857  
   
SCHOOLS 
 

DURRINGTON, Avon Valley Secondary School  01980 652467 
FIGHELDEAN, St Michael’s C of E Primary 01980 670268 
NETHERAVON, All Saints’ C of E Primary  01980 670339 
RUSHALL, Rushall C of E Primary   01980 630360    
PEWSEY, Pewsey Vale Secondary School  01672 565000  
 

WILTSHIRE COUNCIL 
 

BIN COLLECTIONS    0300 456 0102  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-collection-day  
 

HOUSEHOLD RECYCLING CENTRES (HRC)  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres  

WHAT CAN YOU DO TO REDUCE CRIME ON SALISBURY PLAIN?  
 

If any crime is taking place call 999 and do not under any circumstances challenge the 

offenders.  
Report suspicious activity to PLAINWATCH (01980 674700) or 
PLAINWATCH@landmarc.mod.uk. The more information received the better, e.g. time, 
place, vehicle registration, description of individuals and vehicles.  
 

Health and Safety reminder for all Military Training Areas and Ranges:  
 

Do not touch or tamper with Military debris.  
Wash your hands before you eat.  
Clean your footwear before you enter your car or home.  

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres
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The next  
Newsletter deadline is 

 

FRIDAY 
17th January 2020 

 

Emails are preferred but all 
items for inclusion, whether they 

are handwritten, typed or via   
e-mail, MUST be submitted by 

the deadline date. 
These articles may be handed in 

to any Newsletter Committee     
member.   

 

Please send e-mails to  
enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 

Enford Newsletter Committee 
reserves the right to reject or    

omit from publication any  
material that is considered by 

majority of Committee Members 
to be detrimental to any person 

or which is not in the best  
interest of the community as a 

whole.   
All letters and articles must be 
signed, but the Committee will 
withhold the name of the writer 

if this is requested when  
submitted. 
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A word from Heather Brearey our Team Curate: 

 

We haven’t reached the great Festival of Christmas yet, but as I am thinking  

about my New beginning here in the Avon River Team I am drawn to consider  

the New Year of 2020. What does New Year mean to you? The beginning of  

a New Year means many things to different people. For many it’s the time to give  

something up or take something up. Thousands of people will be giving up things like 

smoking, alcohol, chocolate and many more will be taking up something like running or 

playing a new instrument. 

The top 5 weirdest New Year resolutions are: 1.Subscribe to more trade journals. 

2.Wave to fellow motorists at traffic lights. 3.Collect airsick bags from every major airline. 

4.Try extreme ironing. 5.Knit more sweaters for freezing trees!! 

I gave up on setting that sort of New Year resolution a long time ago because I was never 

very successful, but as one year ends and another begins I do try to take the time to look 

at how I am living my life and ponder on the things that I might need to tackle and change. 

Sometimes we are quite hard on ourselves, and if we don’t keep our New Year  

resolutions we consider ourselves to be failures.  

I believe in God and the God that I believe in is a loving God; he wants all of us to live a 

good and happy life. He has given us many clues about how we can live such a life which 

we can find in the Bible – his Word, and if we follow his guide we will live the life he wants 

us to live.  

Some tips from the Bible! Rest More (Genesis 2:2); Try new things (Isaiah 43:18); Do 

your best (Ecclesiastes 9:10); Spend time with God ( 1 John 3:1). 

So as we step into this New Year let’s all be kind to ourselves, let’s be grateful for all we 

have, let’s put our trust in God our Father for whatever lies ahead of us, because I know 

that whatever we face we will NEVER be alone, God is with us always. And for those of 

us who still want to have a go at sticking with a New Year resolution there is a secret to 

being successful with your resolutions.   Would you like to know the secret? 

Just open your Bible to: Proverbs 16:3 where it says, “Commit to the Lord whatever you 

do, and your plans will succeed.”  In other words, whatever we start to do, if we’re doing it 

to please God, we have a much better chance of finishing it. 

A Happy Christmas and a Very Happy and Blessed New Year to all  

Reverend Heather xx   heather@avonriverteam.or.uk 

Enford & Avon Valley Youth Club Every Friday 6pm-8pm 

             to Michael Fay who has advised us he can no longer be  
             one of our magnificent distributors.  
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ALL SAINTS CHURCH, ENFORD  
Services 

PARISH NEWS  
 

Thank you to everyone who attended our Remembrance Service on a bright 
and crisp morning at the Lychgate.  Following the service, the collection of £340 
was passed onto SSAFA, the Armed Forces charity.  
 

December has a range of services on offer on a run up and during Christmas 
period.  On Sunday 8

th
 December we welcome other churches in the Avon  

River Team for a team Service here in Enford – come and join us at 10:30 am.  
 

Carols and Crib Service on Sunday 15
th

 December will have something for 
everyone – carols, readings and children taking part.  We will start with a  
breakfast too!   
 

We are also looking to celebrating with you at the traditional Midnight Mass on 
Christmas Eve and the Christmas Day Communion.  
 

Thinking of the New Year on January 25
th
, Burns Night, we are holding a  

Scottish-themed Supper and Reeling, thanks to Mark and Morag Hiskett.   
Please see separate item on page 6 in the newsletter on this and how to book 
your place.  
  

Enford church has wonderful open spaces and is an ideal place to host 
club events, meetings, and parties - please contact enfordpcc@yahoo.com 

if you would like to discuss a possible booking.  
Kitchenette and WC facilities provided. 

 

More information, help, details of Services in the 7 Avon Valley churches and 
Minutes of PCC meetings can be found on the website at 

www.avonriverteam.org.uk  

January December  

5th Holy Communion, 9.30am Enford 
Church 

12th Team Service in Fittleton, 10:30am 

19th Breakfast Church, 9:30am 

26th Evensong, 6.00pm 

1st Holy Communion, 9.30am Enford 
Church 

8th Team Service, Enford 10:30am  

15th Carols and Crib Service (with  
Breakfast) 9.30am Enford Church 

22nd Evensong, 6.00pm 

24th Midnight Mass 11:30pm 

25th Christmas Day Communion 9:30am 

29th Team Service, Figheldean 10:30am  

Don’t Forget! 

 The Church is open daily from 9.30am to 4.30pm. 
      For any variation on this please call 670738  

the night before. 

mailto:enfordpcc@yahoo.com
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Supper and Reeling  
Saturday 25th January 2020 

Come and join us for a  
                        Scottish-themed fundraising  
        supper in Enford church on Saturday 25th January  

There will be a two-course meal followed by a couple of very simple 
Scottish reels which Mark and Morag Hiskett will walk us through. 
The reeling is aimed at complete beginners so don’t be shy! It is 

Burns Night on that date, and there will be a nod to the bard in the 
course of the evening. 

Space is limited so order your tickets now through  
Mark and Morag Hiskett on 01980 670955 or 

morag.hiskett@gmail.com.   

Doors open at 7.00pm and tickets at £20 each include 
two courses and a glass of wine from the bar.  

When booking, please indicate if you would like Macsween’s 

haggis or pheasant casserole for your main course. 

Wiltshire Council Launch the “We’re Targeting Fly-tippers Campaign” 
 

Wiltshire Council has launched a reward campaign to reduce fly-tipping  
throughout the county.  They are urging anyone with any information about  

fly-tipping in Wiltshire to report it to them with as much information as possible, 
and any successful prosecution will earn a voucher of up to £200 for the person 

who reported it. 
 

IMPORTANT:  Do not try to rummage through or disturb the waste, as this could 
affect the scene and put people in danger.  It is also essential that people do not 
attempt to confront anyone who is fly-tipping or put themselves in danger in any 
way.   
 

To report fly-tipping in Wiltshire, or to find out more about the campaign,  

including terms and conditions, go to:  

www.wiltshire.gov.uk/community-environment-wtf. 

mailto:morag.hiskett@gmail.com


www.enfordnewsletter.org                                 December 2019-January 2020

7 

IT’S PANTO TIME AGAIN!  

Come and join Durrington Amateur Dramatics Society for performances of 
our next pantomime Peter Pan, an adaptation by Chris Bennion.   
 

Storyteller Wendy and her young brothers Michael and John fly, courtesy 
of Tinkerbell’s fairy dust, to Neverland with Peter Pan.  Here they have  
adventures with Captain Hook and a crew of pesky pirates, a crocodile,  
Tiger Lily and the Lost Boys.  Fun for all the family to eliminate the post-
Christmas and winter blues! 

 

 

 

  
Fridays 

After the success of our adults only/BYO tipple Friday evening  
performances at the last panto we have decided to make this a feature 
again this season!  Pre-booked seats at decorated tables with complimentary 
snacks cost £10 per adult.  Book a cosy table for two and bring a bottle of 
wine or gather together a group of friends and bring a few beers! Teas and 
coffees and a raffle are also available.  
Shows are on Friday 24th and Friday 31st January at 7.30pm.  

 

Saturdays 
As usual we have two shows on each of the Saturdays.  Bring the children or 
grandchildren on the Saturday afternoon and have a great time shouting, 
booing and laughing! Refreshments and a raffle will be available.  Show are 
at the slightly earlier times 2.00pm and 7.00pm and cost £5 for children 
and OAPs and £8 for adults.  
Shows are on Saturday 25th January and Saturday 1st February.  
 

Tickets can be booked by calling Clare on the Box Office on 
 07798 60 61 60 

or on durringtondrama@hotmail.com 
 

Tickets can be paid for in advance (to avoid queues on show nights) by bank 
transfer or by popping into the Village Hall between 7pm and 8pm on any 
Thursday night or between 2pm and 3pm on any Sunday. 

Eleven festive trees are  
hidden in plain sight 
around the magazine.   
Can you find them? 

 

Answers on p32. 

FOR SALE 
 

“ Body Fit” Exercise Bike  £30.00   
 

Apply 01980 670932  

mailto:durringtondrama@hotmail.com
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  Tuesday January 28th 
                                            Film yet to be decided 

  

There is no film night in December. 

 

Doors open at 7.00pm with the bar open until 7.30pm when the film 
starts.   

Tickets £5    
Please book in advance if possible to help with the administration!  

Drinks available from the Bar 
 

NB Film Club is generally held on the 4th Tuesday of the month., 
Possible future titles : “Downton Abbey” (of course!), “Vita & Virginia”, “Tolkien”, 
“All is True”, “Apollo11”,  “First Man”, “Mary Queen of Scots”, “Official Secrets”, 

“Cats”, “All at Sea”, “Angel Has Fallen”, “42nd Street”, “Ready or Not”, “Red Joan” 
 

We always need your help in choosing films – please let us know of any films 
friends have recommended!  Would love to hear your suggestions. 

Lifts can be arranged for anyone who would like to come – so do let 
us know if you would like to be collected and taken home.  

If you wish to join the Mailing List, would like to book Tickets, or 
need a lift please contact 01980 670501 or 

email enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com   

ENFORD VILLAGE HALL FILM CLUB 

  

The Enford Community Fund  
Funding is available to help projects/events in the Parish of Enford (which includes  
East and West Chisenbury, Coombe, Fiffield and Littlecott). 
 

Applications for awards must be made to the treasurer, Amanda Farrow, by email or  
letter, no later than the first day of the award month (March and September). 
amanda.farrow@chisenbury.co.uk or 537 East Chisenbury. 
 

The following guidelines will be followed in allocating funds: 
1. Awards will be considered every 6 months in March and September. 
2. Awards will be made for individual projects and are not designed to allow  

awardees to become reliant on the award on an annual/regular basis. 
3. Awards will be made to causes that benefit the community and not specific  

individuals. 
4. No awards will exceed £1,000. 
5. For any award to be made, there must be agreement by at least 75% of the  

Committee. 

The Newsletter Committee would like to mention Kim Riche and 
thank him for all the hard work and time he puts into  
maintaining the website and posting the online newsletter. 
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ENFORD GARDENING CLUB 
 

Thursday 9th January 2020 
AGM 

 

There will not be a meeting in December, so the next meeting 
will be the AGM and Social on  
Thursday 9th January 2020.  

 

Entrance is free and there will be Wine and Canapés.  
 

Do come and join us.  All are very welcome.   
 

 

As always meetings are at Enford Village Hall, SN9 6DD.  
 

Lifts can be arranged, please ask.  
 

 
 

Starting Time 7.15 pm      Doors open 7pm  
   

Further details from Fanny Middleton, 01980 671645, 
email: fannysurtees@btinternet.com  

IMPORTANT NOTICE 
 

     Temporary Closure of:  
 Longstreet (Part) For One Day Only  

13th December 2019 between the hours of 09:30 and 15:30 
 

Wiltshire Council has made an Order to close temporarily to all traffic:  
Longstreet ; from its junction with Enford Hill for a distance of  

approximately 150 metres in a southerly direction (towards Combe). 
This is to enable Openreach to access overhead network for new customer  

connection.    
Diversion routes will be clearly signed. 

Calendar Advice 
Please note that where no instructions to the contrary have 
been received, regular events have been included in the  
Calendar.  However, the Newsletter Committee suggests you 
contact the organiser should the event be when you would not 
expect it to take place (e.g. New Year’s Day) 

mailto:fannysurtees@btinternet.com
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Enford Camera Club 

The next meeting of Enford Camera Club will be at 
8.00pm on Thursday 5th December 2019 at Enford Village Hall.  

The show and tell theme this month will be ‘Autumn photos showing motion  
(e.g. falling leaves, flowing water etc)’. Also bring along blurred and out of 

focus photos. This month’s meeting will be a practical where we will be  
looking at time exposure and understanding light. Please bring along your 

cameras and tripods if you have them.  
 

January’s meeting will be on Thursday 2nd January at 8.00pm at  
Enford Village Hall. We will be looking at Christmas Bokeh photos. If you 

haven’t used the Bokeh technique before, come along and find out. You will 
be amazed what stunning photos you can take with just a little knowledge. 

Don’t forget to bring along your cameras and tripods if you have them.  
 

The camera club charge only £3 per evening. You don’t have to join the club, 
just turn up for the night.  

 

Contact enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com for more information.  

The Enford  
Camera Club  

2020 Calendar.  
On Sale now!  
Only £5 each  

Brenda Skinner would 
like to wish all her 
friends in Enford a  

Happy Christmas and a 
prosperous New Year. 

Merry Christmas 
and Happy 

New Year to all 
our readers from 
the Newsletter 
Committee! 

mailto:enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com
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Do you enjoy making and creating? 
 

If you enjoy hobbycraft,  
be it with wool, fabric, beads, felt, paper etc.         

then please come and join us at The Swan on Tuesday mornings  
10.00am - 12.00noon 

 

Any craft medium you may be interested in will be very welcome. 
Feel free to bring along any samples of your creations to show and  

share (or just yourself). 
 

Anybody who may be slightly interested is more than welcome! 
 

For more information contact Jacki Brightman—01980 671598 
 

 

CONTRACT BRIDGE/WHIST GROUP         
THE PHOENIX HALL, NETHERAVON 

EVERY MONDAY AFTERNOON 2-4pm  
£2 PER SESSION. TEA/COFFEE INCLUDED.              

NO JOINNG FEE. CAKES ACCEPTED! 
 

WE’RE HERE FOR BEGINNERS TOO.  TUITION BOOKS FOR SALE @£2.50. 
 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS WELCOME TO HELP TEACH BRIDGE TO BEGINNERS.                                         
THIS IS A FUN GROUP WHO PLAY FOR ENJOYMENT. 

 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS ARE ALSO WELCOME TO BRING A 4SOME (AND A TABLE) IF YOU  
HAVE FRIENDS WHO PLAY REGULARLY. 

Organiser: Alan Wood TEL: 01980 671265  

 

ENFORD DEFIBRILLATOR 
 The  defibrillator is in a yellow box on the wall of 

 
Hill House, 9 Longstreet, SN9 6DD                Grid Ref  SU142515. 

  
It is located in the centre of Enford 25m north of The Swan next to the 

parish notice boards. 
  

If you think you need to use the defibrillator call 999.  
The Emergency Service will give you the code to get into the cabinet.  

YOU CAN READ MORE ABOUT IT AT WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG WHERE YOU 

http://WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG
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Dates for Enford Parish Council Meetings in 2019 and 2020 
 

Meetings are held in the VILLAGE HALL and start at 7.30pm unless otherwise stated. 
 

DATE:     MEETING: 
 

Tuesday  3rd December Precept Meeting only 
Tuesday  10th December Parish Council  
Tuesday  14thJanuary   Parish Council 
Tuesday     10th March  Parish Council 
Tuesday     14th April    Parish Council 
Tuesday     12th May   Parish Council A G M - 6.30pm 
    Annual Parish Meeting - 7.30pm 
Tuesday   16th June   Parish Council 
Tuesday     21st July   Parish Council 
Tuesday     8th September  Parish Council 
Tuesday     13th October  Parish Council 
Tuesday     10th November  Parish Council 
Tuesday     1st December  Precept only meeting 
Tuesday     8th December  Parish Council  

Mobile Library Service  
 

The mobile library visits Enford, Water Lane every four weeks on a Friday  
3.45 – 4.10pm.  

 

For adults, there is a large range of information, books and novels, ranging from the latest 
thriller to best-selling autobiographies, cookery and gardening.  There is also a wide  
selection of large print and talking books. 
 

If you are a parent with young children, you will find a great range of picture books and 
story CDs for them to enjoy; there are information books and plenty of exciting reading for 
older children as well. 
 

There is access to the whole county stock through the Wiltshire Libraries online  
catalogue.  Books, audio books and DVDs can be requested on the mobile or online and 
collected by customers from the mobile library.  All children’s stock can be requested free 
of charge with a small fee for adult requests.  You can also use your membership card at 
any Wiltshire library and return books to the mobile library. 
 

 It is free to join and there are no fines for overdue books on the mobile library. 
 It's easy to join, just bring along proof of your name and address and the friendly 

Mobile Manager will sign you up straight away – they are always happy to help.  
 The mobile has full accessibility and is fitted with a customer lift. 
 

 Future stop dates:- 
December 20, January 17, February 14, March 13, April 10 

More information about the mobile library service is available online at  
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/ 

SPTA NEWS 
 

For Salisbury Plain Training Area News, giving times of live firing, current and  
upcoming exercises go to 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter 

http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter
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Peggy Waterkeyn (1921-2019) 
 

A Life of Adventure 
 
 

The death of Peggy in October is a great loss to all who 
knew her.  She died in her cottage in Coombe after a  

number of years of illness. 
 

 
Peggy Enjoying a Party in Enford     

 
 

Many will remember her as a friendly, quiet, retired lady with a great sense of  
humour but few know of her exciting early life before she came to live in Coombe. 
 

Her father was Belgian but Peggy was born in London and went to a convent school in 
Wimbledon.  At the age of 7 her family moved to Brussels and so she very quickly had 
to learn French ready for her new school.  When the war broke out in 1939 she was 18 
and as the German Army invaded the family fled to Ostend.  With the German planes 
bombing the town her father managed to get them aboard the last ferry to England. It was 
a near run thing. 
 

Aged 19 Peggy was the first to admit she had few obvious skills other than French and 
short-hand but she was eager to play a full part in defeating Hitler.  So she joined the 
WAAF (Women’s Auxiliary Air Force) and trained at radio school. Photographs of her 
in uniform show a very attractive young woman who could easily be mistaken for a  
Hollywood movie star. 
 

She was posted to one of the secret radar stations on the east coast to plot plane  
movements over the North Sea and Channel.  She was soon chosen for officer training 
and served at a number of stations.  It could be dangerous.  One night a German bomb 
exploded outside the hut, shattering the door and blowing all the papers across the room. 
 

Demobbed in 1945 Peggy worked for a short time in the British Embassy in Belgium as 
an assistant social secretary.  Winston Churchill visited and at a reception in his honour 
she was presented to him.  In front of her was the Papal Nuncio who held out his hand 
and offered Winston the apostolic handshake. Winston, who had fully enjoyed the  
Embassy hospitality, dropped cigar ash over the Nuncio’s hand.  He quickly apologised 
and to Peggy’s amusement, said with a laugh: ‘a l’eternite’ (see you in the next life). 
 

Returning to England Peggy worked for the British Film Academy (the forerunner of 
BAFTA).  Her job was to get film and TV makers together to view each others’ work 
and then to nominate films for awards.  She did this for eight years.  By then her parents 
were getting on and they bought a cottage in Coombe.  So Peggy left London and came 
to live with them. 
 

A Quieter Life.  
Many still remember when she worked as a receptionist in the surgery in Pewsey.  After 
her parents died she lived alone with her cat.  She had many good friends and all of us 
will miss her generous nature.  Her Christian faith was at the heart of her life and well 
into her nineties she would drive her old battered car into Amesbury to attend Mass. 
 

Peggy, thank you for your friendship. We will miss you.   
(Max Peberdy,  Coombe). 
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FUN FOOTBALL SESSIONS (Age 5yrs to 11yrs) 
 

EVERY SATURDAY MORNING  
(during school term time) 

  

AT ENFORD VILLAGE HALL   
 

10 until 11 am     £2.50 a session 
 

For the dates for the next coaching sessions or further  
information please contact Steve Todd on 01980 670934  

 

Any child who wants to take part should be aged between 5 and 11     
years old and they should bring their own shin pads, suitable footwear  

and a drink. 
 

FA Level 1 and 2 Coaches, CRB checked  

 

      

 

 

 Do you have some time to spare to support local 
older people?   
Information about all our roles can be 
found: 

 on our website www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk or  

 by calling our office on  01380 727767  

 or emailing us at volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk  
 

Whatever your reason for volunteering, we’d be delighted to hear from you.   

COME AND JOIN US 
  FOR  AN EVENING OF 

DARTS 
 

Every Wednesday 8.30pm  
at The Swan 

Hope to see you there! 

  

http://www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk
mailto:volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk
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Little Phoenix Toddlers  

 

We meet during term time  
every Friday  

Choulston Close Community Centre, SP4 9RZ   
9:30am to 11:30am  
£1.50 per family  

Parents, babies and toddlers all welcome 
Contact Alice at awootton1@hotmail.co.uk 

Coming in January  

Watch for the posters around the villages. 

Netheravon Library   
 

 

Netheravon Library (on High Street) is open on  
 

Mondays 1pm to 7pm and  
Thursdays 1pm to 5pm.   

 

There is a good selection of children’s and adults’ fiction and non-fiction 
books. 

   
 

DVDs and audio books can be hired and there is a computer for public use.   
 

Come and discover the delights of your local library.  
  

 

are looking for volunteers.   
Please visit our website 

www.schoolreaders.org for more  
information to listen to children read in  

local primary schools.   

mailto:awootton1@hotmail.co.uk
http://www.schoolreaders.org
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Enford Village Hall Management Committee 
 

  We are very pleased that, at long last, we have  
had the car park lighting system replaced!!   
New underground cabling with new bollards  

and drive over lights – and more of them! 
 

We have also installed a floodlight on the pole we had installed a while ago.  
With the new system we can isolate each light unit individually so if there is a 
problem it will not affect all the others. 
 

It has been a very expensive upgrade and installation – just over £9,000.   It has 
been necessary as, unfortunately, the original installation when the hall was built 
proved to be below standard.  Hence we have been having problems for the 
past three or four years with various  
expensive repairs and patch ups.  In the end the committee made the decision 
that it would be more cost effective to bite the bullet and install new waterproof 
underground cabling and underground waterproof  
connectors, with replacement LED lights which give out more light at less cost, 
and at the same time install more units.   Hopefully a win, win  
situation!  
 

We need to do some fund raising to refill our capital reserve fund and donations 
would be very welcome!   We have been very lucky that the Enford Community 
Fund has kindly contributed £500 towards the cost, and the Tidworth Area Board 
awarded a grant of £1,500.  A bridge drive raised £800 but we need a further 
£6,200 if at all possible.   Any ideas for fund raising would be great and we will 
organise another bridge drive in the spring.  
 

Thank you all for your continuing support. 
 

Best wishes for a Very Happy Christmas and New Year from the  
Management Committee 

 Enford parish Councillors erecting the  
Remembrance Poppies and about 60 villagers 
attend the Remembrance Service at the church 
lychgate.  
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Enford, Coombe and Chisenbury Halloween and Fireworks Event 2019 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
This year’s Halloween and Fireworks Event was held on Saturday 26th October.  The 
day dawned cold, windy and above all extremely wet however nine dedicated and 
drenched souls and three enthusiastic children (pictured below), not to be deterred, 
battled the elements to build the bonfire, topped, as ever, by a fabulous “guy”  
designed and sculpted by Barry Chamberlain – thanks Barry! 
The SmART Pyro team of Steve and Mike, waded through mud up to their knees to 
set up and put on the most fabulous firework display.  They are once again British 
National Champions and we are extremely lucky to have their support - there cannot 
be many villages that are able to put on a professional show of this ilk and neither 
could we were it not for their generosity, so our heartfelt thanks go to Steve and his 
team. 
The weather did relent so that by 6pm we had a calm and importantly dry evening for 
the event and whilst undoubtedly some people took an early decision not to come 
out, we all agreed that they really missed out on a fantastic fun evening.  There were 
some impressive entries in the children’s fancy dress and some equally remarkable 
carved pumpkins.  It was great to get so many lovely comments and feedback from 
those that did come and this is what makes all the hard work of the team worthwhile.   
Our thanks go to our loyal troop of volunteers, who turn out time and time again to 
help.  On the BBQ, Richard Pettit, Margaret and Martin Webb, Richard Roberts and 
Gareth Holden; on the bar, Bridget Holden, Mary and Simon Campbell, Rob Hibberd 
and Aimee Brown; on the gate, Ian Briscoe, Steve Brown and Martin Farrow and our 
ace parking team of Tom Hunter, David Spencer and Peter Cliffe-Roberts.  Thanks to 
Katie Briscoe for once again providing First Aid cover and to our competition judges 
Sara Everett and Sophie Briscoe.  Finally, thanks to Bruce and Charlotte Clark for the 
use of their field for car parking and to the Village Hall Committee for their support 
and use of facilities.   
This is, fundamentally, an event organised by the community FOR the community so 
THANK YOU to all who came and joined in the fun, after all THAT IS what it’s all 
about.  



 

18 

Events of the Year Word Search  
The words to find are all related to events that have taken place in 2019, 
those involved and the locations. 
Solution on p24 

 
From the 
Newsletter 
Committee 
 

To our dedicated volunteer 
distributors who give up 
their time to deliver the 
newsletter come rain or 
shine.  Without you, there 
would be no newsletter. 
Wishing you a very  
Merry Christmas and a 
Happy New Year. 
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Alzheimer’s Society’s carer support group  
in Tidworth 

A group offering carers a space to talk about their experiences 

of caring for someone with dementia; this is an opportunity to 

share information, hear about coping strategies as well as to 

give and receive advice and support with other carers. 

The group meets on the second Wednesday of the month at: 

The Castle Practice Surgery on Drummer Lane, Tidworth.  

The next meeting will take place on: 

Wednesday 11 December 2019  

between 10.30am-12.00noon.   

Places do not need to be booked in advance. Carers can turn up on 

the day.  

For more information about the group please  

contact Sarah Thomson at Alzheimer’s Society on 01249 443469. 

Condolences to the family and 
friends of Peggy Waterkeyn 

 

Peggy was a longstanding  
member of the Newsletter  
Committee going back to the days 
of typing on “skins” and  
duplicating with the Gestetner 
machine.  She was always willing 
to take on any chore asked of her.  
Eventually age overtook her.  She 
did everything with a great sense 
of humour. 
 

We spent a lot of time together 
until her mental health  
deteriorated and she failed to  
recognise anyone.   
 

The Newsletter Committee would 
like to recognise Peggy’s great 
contribution.  We shall all miss 
this lovely lady. 
 

Gay Monk 
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 ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL (For future meetings see p12) 
 

Abridged Draft Minutes of the meeting of 12th November 2019 
A full version is available on the newsletter website. 

 

19/132 MOD/Army Matters 

The Clerk read out WO2 Jeff Payne’s report for October: 80x Near Misses–vehicles 69, 
on foot 9, Cyclists1and horses1. 
18x Fly-tipping; 3x Environmental - 2x chemical spillages and 1x fire   
4x Criminal Damage 
2x complaints – 1x noise and 1x reporting of nuisance vehicles on area 
2x Livestock – cattle loose 11 6x Accidents – all military 
Additionally: -The centre range closes for Winter maintenance after 1700hrs on  
13th December and reopens at 0830hrs on 3rd January 2020. 
-The MOD Police telephone number to call is 01371 854444.  This number to be used to 
report crimes on the Plain rather than going through 101. 
-Week commencing 25th November will be busy for Artillery – 3x Regiments live firing 
(Tuesday and Thursday up to 2330hrs) 
19/137 Matters Arising 
i.Installation of new Salt Bin at the top of Fifield Lane. - The Clerk reported that after  
8 months since confirming the order with the Contractor, we now have permission to  
proceed.  This should appear in the next two weeks. 
ii.Land Asset Transfer from Wiltshire Council. - Cllr Cliffe-Roberts reported that he was 
waiting for a response from Jenny Row, Estates Manager at WC.  If, as thought, the ‘gift’ 
of 3x freehold strips of land along the A345 were a ‘package’ with getting the extended, 
leased Playpark area, then the Parish Council would decline the transfer.  If the lease for 
the extended Playpark area was independent of this, the Parish Council would proceed.  
The Clerk read out an email from a resident suggesting the cost of maintaining the  
freehold strips of land on the A345 was a bad deal for the parish and should not be  
considered.  Cllr Roberts raised the issue of whether the parish actually needed the  
Playpark extension at all and a discussion was had regarding the fact that children don’t 
‘go out to play’ as much as they used to, there are fewer children in the Parish, the 
equipment in place is aimed at younger children who need parental supervision and there 
is nothing available (apart from the basketball hoop) for children of age 10+.  A balance of 
equipment should be addressed to cover a greater age range.  It was agreed to wait for 
W.C.’s decision before proceeding with anything.  The break clause (as it is unlikely to be 
used) could be accepted but if all the pieces of land are a ‘package’ then the Parish  
Council would decline the offer. 
ii.The purchase of a village Christmas Tree. – This was agreed by all Cllrs, the tree should 
be around 3 metres in height and should not be put up until early December.  Cllr Roberts 
has the lights from last year but would require more batteries. 
iv.Parish gardening requirements for December, January and February.  It was agreed, as 
in previous years, to ask the Garden Services to stand down for three months.  
v.Tidworth Area Board (TAB) extended update slot. – Cllr Roberts explained that this was 
an opportunity for Parish Councils to put forward to the TAB the most pressing issues with 
which they need to deal.  The next TAB meeting is being held on 25th November.  There 
followed a discussion on flooding, the breaking up of road surfaces.   The Environment 
Agency’s alerts/warnings are currently not listing anything for Enford however the  
sustained and widespread rain in October following a similarly wet September has  
resulted in saturated soils. Rivers rose because of the ‘above normal’ rainfall with less 
storage capacity in the soils. Groundwater levels have been recorded as 'normal' or  
higher despite the exceptionally dry summer and last winter, with three monitoring sites 
'exceptionally high' for the time of year and this could add to problems when the  
winterbournes start to appear.  Cllr Hiskett suggested speeding as a perennial problem on 
the A345 as well as the C32 with the former being one of the north/south transit routes 
through the County.  The size of the lorries is of concern as signs are constantly being  
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‘bashed’ and verges are already eroding.  It was agreed flooding and traffic were the two 
main issues. 
vi.Cllr Cliffe-Roberts brought the date of the Parish Hall Management Committee’s AGM to 
everyone’s attention.  It will be held on Wednesday 27th November at 7.30pm in the 
Church.  All residents are welcome to attend. 
vii.The Clerk raised the matter of a Parish Council only website for Parish Council documents 
to act as an archive as well as a ‘go to’ site for information.  Currently the PC has its own  
section on the Newsletter website which does comply with the Transparency Laws that came 
into effect in July ’18.  There are now more compliance laws – web content accessibility  
guidelines (WCAG 2.1) requirements which are already in place, depending on the age of the 
site and it would be easier to enforce this with a new PC site than make changes to the  
Newsletter website.  This can be done free of charge through Google so no hosting costs.   
The Council all felt this was a good idea and the Clerk will start to work on this. 
19/141 The Parish Hall 
Cllr Cliffe-Roberts as Chairman of the PHMC reported that they were waiting for the Method 
Statement from the demolition company which then needs to be forwarded to Wiltshire  
Council along with the Asbestos Report before ‘pressing the green button’.  The demolition is 
unlikely to take place before the new year and all neighbours would be informed before the 
event.  The Councillors were asked for their approval to pay the agreed cost of £7,000 which 
would be in the form of a loan to the PHMC.  All Cllrs agreed. 
19/142 Roads and Highways   
Cllr Coulthard had sent a brief report to say that the Parish Steward had been tasked with  
trimming around all the salt bins and dog mess bins to ensure ease of access.  With regard 
to flooding issues, WC had been called to inspect but by the time they came out (a couple of 
days later) all the water had disappeared.  At the recent meeting of the Community Area 
Transport Group (CATG) he had asked about the freehold strips of land available from WC.  
It was confirmed that the cost of maintenance would be down to Enford PC and  
recommended that EPC request a maintenance inspection/clearance before any ‘hand over’ 
of land.  Should the PC consider additional purchases of a Speed Indicator Device (SID), 
personnel from CATG would first come out to inspect the area concerned (C32).  A  
discussion was had and it was agreed to look out and purchase 20mph signs as a deterrent. 
19/143 Public Rights of Way (PRoWs) 
Cllr Hiskett reported that the Avon Valley Group/Paths for All project had had 2 meetings  
recently and envisage 4 walks initially.  These will be ‘walked’, photographed and  
documented and the information will be printed as a tri-fold brochure for general distribution.  
Netheravon School will be responsible for doing the graphics for a 1½ mile walk around their 
location.  To date two kissing gates have been installed (at Corfe End Lakes and B/B1  
crossing) and a further two gates are planned. These have been funded by Wiltshire Council. 
19/144 Correspondence  
Cllr Roberts read out an email from a resident regarding potential flooding by a precarious  
looking tree, south of Enford Bridge – his concern is, should this tree fall into the river thus 
blocking the natural flow, this could cause ‘backing up’ and possible flooding into the village. 
Cllr Waight who rents the land from the MOD will consult with Landmarc, it is side of the 
bridge which are of equal concern. 
Regarding flooding in the village, Cllr Roberts wanted to remind everyone that it is the  
houseowner’s responsibility to protect their property, not Wiltshire Council’s.   
19/145 Any Other Business   
-Cllr Holdway asked about the Code of Conduct complaint.  Unfortunately this had gone to 
Review and was still a confidential matter.  As and when allowed by Wiltshire Council, the 
Cllrs would be informed. 
19/128 Date of Next Meeting  
Tuesday 3rd December 2019 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.   
This is a 2020/21 PRECEPT ONLY MEETING  
Tuesday 10th December at 7.30pm in the Village Hall (normal and final meeting of the 
year). 
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Events of the Year Word 
Search Solution 

December Trivia 
Whilst Christmas is the most widely celebrated event in December in England,  

other traditions are associated with the month. 
 
6th – St Nicholas Day.  He is the patron saint of children and it was formerly 
customary to appoint a boy bishop on this day to perform a juvenile version of 
duties (excluding velebrating mass) until 28th. 
 
    17th belongs to the Lord of Misrule. In    
Roman times it was the beginning of the  
f  festival of Saturnalia, god of agriculture.  
It became a week of feasting and merry-
making when slaves were waited upon by      

t    their masters.  A “Master of Revels” was appointed 
               a character who appeared in England as the  
                                                             Lord of Misrule. 

 
 

21st or thereabouts is the Winter 
Solstice, or Yule, marking the first day of the winter season. In the 
Northern hemisphere it is the shortest day when the North Pole is fur-
thest from the sun. 
 

28th – Holy Innocents Day  
c       commemorating the day King  

     Herod had all the children under   
t      the age of two massacred in an 
a     attempt to kill the young Christ.    

I   It is the day when the boy bishop 
gives up his duties and is also widely considered as the 

unluckiest day in the year. 

Recycling Bins - changes 
from 2020 

 

Items to be put into your  
Recycling box and bin are 
changing from 2020.  
 

For full details visit: 
http://
www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
rubbish-and-recycling-
collection-changes 
or call Wiltshire Council on 
0300 456 0102 
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TIM BUCKLAND 

BOILER MAINTENANCE 
  

FOR SERVICE AND BREAKDOWNS 
 

Friendly and efficient service 
Wide stock of boiler spares in stock 

  
VERY COMPETITIVE PRICES 

  
Also AGAs and RAYBURNs serviced 

  
Tel:   01980 551386  

Jonathan Green Antiques 
 

We Buy & Sell             Repair & Restoration                    
Silver                                   Silver 
Jewellery                                Jewellery 
Gold Coins                             Hand Engraving 
Anything interesting             Machine Engraving 
Home Visits no obligation    Remodelling of Jewellery    
                                          

You can find us at the rear of the ground floor. 
The Antiques Market                        
37 Catherine Street 

Salisbury 
SP1 2DH 

01722 332635 
Email: jg@jonathangreenantiques.co.uk 

    S.O. CHIMNEY  

        SWEEPING 
 
 

 Camera Surveys 
 Birds Nests Removed 
 Fully Insured 
 NCSSA Registered 
 Friendly Local Service 
 Cowls Fitted 
 

Call Sean on 07881 206536 
seanoades@hotmail.com 

www.SO-chimney-sweeping.co.uk 

mailto:jg@jonathangreenantiques.co.uk
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WILTSHIRE WILLOW: 
LOGS AND FIREWOOD FOR SALE 

Seasoned and split logs, kindling and firewood 
Ideal for wood-burning stoves and open fires 

*Trailer loads for £85.00  *Weekend bags for £20.00 
Kindling on request. 

To order your free delivery, please call Martin on 07788 429772 
DELIVER FREE WITHIN 5 MILE RADIUS OF ENFORD 

 

Servicing, MoT tests and Repairs for 
Classic Cars as well as Modern  

 
Telephone: 01980 670348 
 
www.themotorgarage.co.uk 
enquiries@themotorgarage.co.uk 
 
Netheravon, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP4 9RH 

Ring Donna  

on 

07711 579403 

M NASH & P WILKINS 
 

ALL LANDSCAPING WORK  
UNDERTAKEN 

*FENCING* 
*PATIOS*PATHS*PONDS* 

*BRICKWORK* 
*HEDGECUTTING* 

*GARDEN CLEARANCE* 
*GRASSCUTTING* 

 

Tel:  MIKE 01980 635324 
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18 The Bluestone Centre, Sunrise Way, Solstice Park, Amesbury, Wiltshire,  
SP4 7YR 

T: 01980 258472     E: equidae-equineservices@outlook.com 

 

We sell a variety of 

Equine Feed, Supplements and Health Care Products 

Field and Stable Accessories 

High Viz items 

Clothing 

 Equine and Small Animal Bedding 

Poultry Feed, Oyster Shell and Grit 

Dog Feed 

Small Animal Feed 

If you require something not in stock, let us know and  
we will try to get it for you. 

Also Available 

Rug Wash and Reproofing Service 

Horse Rug Repair Service 

Horse Trailer Hire 

Paddock Cleaner Hire 

mailto:equidae-equineservices@outlook.com
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Prix Fixe  
 

Our fab Prix Fixe menu is still available Wednesday—Friday lunch times &  
Wednesday, Thursday evenings! 

2 courses for £20 
3 courses for £25 

We also offer sensible ’lunchtime sized’ glasses of paired wines for each course 
 

We would love to remind everyone that the pub is now open Wednesday – Sunday 
 

01980 671124 
 

ENGLISH COUNTRY GARDENS 
Garden & lawn maintenance, hedge and tree work, fences, driveways & weed control 

Garden waste removed. 

Qualified, fully insured and licensed, 23 years experience 
 

WE SUPPLY 
Mushroom compost, manure, Pro Grow, woodchips, gravel, stone & scalpings 

Loads of logs by size: £80, £140, £180 

                All seasoned & dry native species. 

      Can stack 

                     Bags of kindling: £4.50 or 5 bags for £20 
 

Call or text Nick on 07835299247 

Free Delivery 
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Carpentry & Joinery 
Building Works & Maintenance 

Bathrooms and Kitchens 
 

Please Call 
01980 630545 

Or 
07759 586162 

 

MODERN & TRADITIONALLY 
DESIGNED MEMORIALS 

 M J SLY 
Monumental Stonemason 

  
New Memorials, Additional Inscriptions 

Restorations, Free Home Visits 
Free Brochure 

Marlborough (01672) 516797 
Email:  martin@mjsly.co.uk 
Website:  www.mjsly.co.uk 

 Workshop & Showroom at Pelham Court, 
London Road, 

Marlborough, Wiltshire 

 

“PAMCAKES” 
 

Bespoke Cakes for your special 
occasions (any age group).  

Traditional and 3D, cupcakes and 
some Wedding Cakes.  See my FB 
page “pamcakes of netheravon”  

for more details & website 
pamcakesofnetheravon.co.uk 

     pamcakes@writeme.com or call 
07919656141  

  

Oil Boiler Servicing  
Commissioning & Repairs 

 

Call Graham C Brown & Son 
01980 622737      

 
Fully Qualified                    Fully Insured  
 
 

Experienced Technician 
 

SEAN DEVINE  
PAINTER & DECORATOR  

Free estimates.   

Fully insured. 
For local professional service call: 

07870 454884  or 01980 630864  
email: sean.devine2@outlook.com 

 

Kate Robinson Flowers 
Award winning wedding and 

event florist.  

Stylish and elegant arrangements 

for venues, church and bridal party  

Call Kate on 07906 580361 

Or go to:  

www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk 

mailto:benford08@btinternet.com
http://www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk/
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CHIMNEY SWEEPING & SURVEYS 
POTS&COWLS FITTED 

FLUE LINER INSTALLATIONS 
BURNER INSTALLATION 

FOR RATES &APPOINTMENTS 
CALL PETE ON 07432 899715 

01672 811650 
www.southernchimneyservices.co.uk 
southernchimneyservices@gmail.com 

Valleywide Taxis of Pewsey  
now has a lady driver in  

West Chisenbury 
 8 seater and wheelchair  

accessible vehicles available 
 *FREEPHONE*  0800 170 

7575 to book  
Advance bookings can also be 
made via our Facebook Page 
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 ENFORD VILLAGE – DOG MESS BINS 

       This image represents the bins available for bagged dog mess in the     
 village.               

This image represents the footpath from Coombe Lane to Fifield.  
The bin has been relocated. 

The bins have been paid for by the Parish Council who also pay for their 
regular emptying.  This is to try keep the kerbs, walks and paths etc. 

around the village as clean and pleasant as possible for  
everyone to enjoy.  

Please clean up after your dog and use these bins provided.   

Thank you. 
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Day Activity Time Contact 

Mon 
Yoga Beginners  
Yoga Intermediate 

6.00pm – 7.15 pm 
7.30pm—9.00pm 

 

Emma Petitt 01980 670510 
yoga@emmapetitt.co.uk  

Tues 
Enford Film Club 
 

4th Tuesday in the 
month  

Doors open  
7.00 pm 

Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 01980 670501  

Wed Short Mat Bowls 
7.30 pm – 10.00pm 
October to March 

David Spencer 01980 670526 
spencersgb@yahoo.co.uk 

Thu Pilates 8.45 am – 9.45am 
Nicci Caswell 01980 625245 
nicci@thecaswells.uk 

Thu Camera Club 
8.00 pm – 9.00 pm 
1st  Thursday in the 

month 

Martin Webb 01980 670537 
webb14@btinternet.com 

Thu Gardening Club 
7.00pm – 9.00 pm 
2nd  Thursday in 

the month 

Fanny Middleton 01980 671645 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com  

Fri Yoga  6.30 pm - 8.30 pm  
Andi Baburske   
Mob 07935 072893 
email jackiebrown_2@gmx.de  

Sat 
Children’s Football 
Coaching  
Sessions 

10.00am -11.00 am 
Recreation Ground 

Steve Todd 01980 670934 
STODD@qinetiq.com  

Sun 
Netheravon  
Wanderers Foot-
ball Club (NWFC)  

Home matches 
10:30am Kick off 

Marc Williams 07500 785116  
email:  
sundayclub2019@yahoo.com  
Facebook: Netheravon  
Wanderers Football Club  

Contact Details: 

Booking Officer 01980 670501 
enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com 
www.enfordnewsletter.org 

 
Chairman   01980 670501 
Grounds Officer  01980 670210 
Maintenance Officer 01980 670526 
 

Private Parties 
Planning a children’s 

party?  

Celebrating a special  

birthday or anniversary?  

The hall is the perfect 
venue for weddings and 

parties! 

mailto:jackiebrown_2@gmx.de
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 VILLAGE COMMITTEES 

PARISH COUNCIL 

Chairman    Richard Roberts  671055 
Vice Chairman    Mark Hiskett (PROW)  670955 
PCC Representative  
Public Rights of Way 
Planning    Peter Cliffe-Roberts  671676 
Parish Clerk    Elizabeth Harrison  670034 

Playpark/Village Amenities  Jane Young   670532 
and Youth Representative                 
Tidworth Area Board and   Anthony D’Arcy Irvine  670501 
Village Hall Representative        
No specific role    Bruce Waight   670113 
No specific role   Pat Holdway   671792 
No specific role   Vick Exley                07870  189235         
Steward contact   Rob Coulthard           670967       

VILLAGE HALL  

Chairman and   Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 
Booking Officer   (670501) 
Vice Chairman  Vacant 
PC Rep        A D’Arcy-Irvine 
Secretary   Vacant 
Camera Club            Jane Young 
Newsletter   Jacqui Elkins 
Property Officer      David Spencer 
Grounds Officer      Hamish Scott-Dalgleish 
Gardening Club  Rosemary Cox 
Short Mat Bowls  David Spencer 
Junior Football Club  Ollie Stagg 
Youth Club  
 
 

NETHERAVON SCHOOL 

NEWSLETTER  

 
 
Chair           Diane Christie-Rundle       
Vice Chair         Jane Young 
Secretary         Ann Houghton 
Treasurer         Roz Perry 
Advertising         Jeni Scott-Dalgleish  
Village Hall Rep     Jacqui Elkins 
Parish Council Rep    Jane Young 
Compiler:       Sue Cosgrove 
Committee Member   Gay Monk 
    

Church Wardens  Sue de Candole 
Treasurer             Tom Hunter 
Secretary             Tom Hunter 
Council Members: Mary Burdick 
            Anastasia Dubovic,  
   Fanny Middleton 

   Tim Edwards  
   Michael Whitaker  
 

Chairman of Governors Mr Richard March  
Head Teacher   Mrs Gillian Durrans  

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 
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YOUR DIARY December 2019 (For regular Village Hall dates, see page 29) 

1st Sun Breakfast Church 9:30am Enford Church 

2nd Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

3rd Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan/ 
Parish Council Precept only Meeting 7:30pm V. Hall 

4th Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

5th Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/ 
Camera Club V. Hall 8pm 

6th Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

7th Sat Coffee Morning 10:30am Haxton/Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

8th Sun Team service 10:30am Enford Church 

9th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

10th Tue 
Parish Council Meeting 7:30pm V. Hall/SwanCraft 10am The Swan/ 
Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

11th Wed 
Alzheimer Carer Support 10:30am Tidworth/Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/
Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

12th Thu Black box, Blue bin/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan 

13th Fri 
Partial closure Longstreet/Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/ 
Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

14th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

15th Sun Carols and Crib Service (with Breakfast) 9.30am Enford Church 

16th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

17th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

18th Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Ladies' Christmas Supper 7pm The Swan/
Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

19th Thu Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan 

20th Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/ 
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

21st Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

22nd Sun Evensong, 6pm Enford Church 

23rd Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

24th Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan/ 
Midnight Mass 11:30pm Enford  Church  

25th Wed Christmas Day Communion 9:30am 

26th Thu   

27th Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

28th Sat Black box, Blue bin/Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

29th Sun Team Service, Figheldean 10:30am  

30th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

31st Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Parish Council Meeting 7:30pm V. Hall/Quiz 
Night 9pm The Swan  
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YOUR DIARY January 2020 (For regular Village Hall dates, see page 33) 

1st Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

2nd Thu Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/Camera Club V. Hall 8pm 

3rd Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

4th Sat Household Waste/Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

5th Sun Holy Communion, 9.30am Enford Church 

6th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

7th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

8th Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

9th Thu 
Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/ 
Gardening Club Social & AGM V. Hall 7pm 

10th Fri 
Black box, Blue bin/Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/ 
Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

11th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

12th Sun Team Service in Fittleton, 10:30am 

13th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

14th Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Parish Council Meeting 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

15th Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

16th Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/ 
Camera Club V. Hall 8pm 

17th Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/ 
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

18th Sat Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33 

19th Sun Breakfast Church, 9:30am 

20th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

21st Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

22nd Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

23rd Thu 
Black box, Blue bin/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/Gardening Club V. 
Hall 7pm 

24th Fri 
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall/ 
Panto Durrington 7:30pm 

25th Sat 
Youth football 10am V. Hall but see p33/Panto Durrington 2pm and 7pm/
Supper & Reeling 7pm Enford Church 

26th Sun Evensong, 6.00pm 

27th Mon   

28th Tue 
SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Film Club V. Hall 7pm for 7:30pm/ 
Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

29th Wed 
Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Short Mat Bowls 7:30pm V. Hall/ 
Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

30th Thu Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan 

31st Fri 
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall/ 
Panto Durrington 7:30pm 


